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I have just come from a troubling briefing on Iran’s nuclear program. The briefing highlighted the many unanswered questions about Iran’s nuclear program. It also reported on new questions pointing directly to a military dimension, including the fabrication of nuclear weapons components and the design of a missile re-entry vehicle.

Today’s briefing reinforces the two findings made by the IAEA’s Board last September: first, that Iran has violated its international obligations; second, that Iran has lost international trust in the peaceful nature of its nuclear program. Under the IAEA’s Statute, these findings require a report to the UN Security Council.

In September and in November, we deferred a report to give Iran’s leadership more time to respond to international concerns. Iran’s leadership responded last month  -- by breaking IAEA seals and announcing plans to take the next steps toward uranium enrichment. The time has now come to report to the Security Council. 

A country with peaceful intentions doesn’t make threats. A country with peaceful intentions doesn’t choose confrontation over cooperation. Iran has created this crisis; it can take steps to stop it. I expect that the Board will specify what steps Iran needs to take... and to report those steps and its September findings to the UN Security Council.

The IAEA just briefed us that Iran has begun a “substantial renovation of the gas handling system” at the Pilot Enrichment Plant and that it is also conducting quality control and rotor testing. This is not peaceful research. This is preparation for pilot-scale enrichment, which opens the pathway to full-scale enrichment. 

By starting enrichment-related activities, against a background of safeguard violations, Iran is ignoring international concerns and openly challenging the international nonproliferation regime.
